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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF

THE BETHEL ISLAND MUNICIPAL IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT

BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA

3085 STONE ROAD

BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA

DATE:  APRIL 11, 2019
The Bethel Island Municipal Improvement District met in regular session located at 3085 Stone Road, Bethel Island, CA at 6:30 p.m.  Upon roll call, the following were found to be present: Directors: Bruce Smith, Tony Berzinas, Bob Amrine and Steve Lucas.  Director Lisa Kirk was absent.  Attorney Dave Larsen and District Manager Regina Espinoza were also in attendance.
BOARD DISCLOSURE OF POTENTIAL APPEARANCES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Director Berzinas stated he has a conflict with Agenda Item 6A(i) with respect to the issues at the Taylor Road 15hp Pump Station.
CONSENT CALENDAR

A motion was made by Director Amrine and seconded by Director Lucas to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of February 21, 2019; the minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 14, 2019; the Continued Regular Meeting of March 15, 2019; approval for Notice of Exemption for FY 2019-20 Levee Maintenance Work; approval of Letter of Support for AB 510; and Approval of Signing Notice of Completion for the Horseshoe Bend Project.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

None.
PUBLIC COMMENT

None.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
UPDATE ON BETHEL ISLAND CULVERT/DRAINAGE/STANDING WATER ISSUES
District Manager Espinoza stated at the previous meeting the Board had reviewed plans to address the two culverts for Stone Road.  GEI is ready to submit the preliminary plans to the County.  Hopefully the District can move into construction as soon as possible.  Also discussed was the proposed design for Taylor Road 15hp pump.  GEI is currently working on the design and hopefully construction can start this summer.  There will also need to be a discussion on how to pay for it.
In the past couple of days, staff has talked with property owners on Stone Road who will be taking on additional drainage infrastructure improvements in the next few weeks.

President Smith asked about the issue at 3386 Stone Road.

District Manager Espinoza stated that the previous weekend, there was an emergency call with concerns of possible levee seepage.  The property owner’s concern was with flooding under his house and there was a lot of water.  Staff investigated the issue and concluded that it was not water coming from the levee and was a possible water line break.  The property owner was notified to contact a plumbing company.  The property owner reported that the plumbing company did not find any water line leaks.  Staff went to the property and it was still the same situation, the water was turned off and the water decreased.  A water sample was taken and the results were that it was potable water.
Director Berzinas asked about the County response on the installation of the two culverts on Stone Road.

District Manager Espinoza stated the response has been good.

Director Berzinas asked for the Board to have a preliminary cost estimate when the plan drawings are at fifty percent so the District can discuss funding.

UPDATE ON ASSET MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

District Manager Espinoza gave a brief update.
NEW BUSINESS

PRESENTATION BY MOLLY FERRELL FROM DWR TO DISCUSS DWR’S LONG TERM HABITAT MANAGEMENT PROGRAM RESOURCES

Ms. Molly Ferrell from DWR’s Delta Levees Program gave a presentation on DWR’s Long Term Habitat Enhancement Program and resources.

UPDATE EMPLOYEE HANDBOOK #3075 “BUSINESS EXPENSE – CREDIT CARD USE”
District Clerk Bixby stated staff is recommending to increase the spending limit for the District Clerk and the Levee and Drainage Foreman to $2,000 single purchase and maximum monthly amounts.  Currently, these amounts are $1,000 for both single purchase and maximum monthly amounts.  District Clerk Bixby was just notified by the attorney that a resolution would be needed.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated staff can create a resolution and bring it back at the next meeting under the Consent Calendar.

Director Berzinas stated this is going to be a highwater year with all the rain and the snow melt that will coming down, he recommended that all current staff be raised by $500.
President Smith stated for the operative personnel the limit should also be increased in case of an emergency.
District Clerk Bixby stated she has an expense this month that would put her over her limit.

A motion was made by Director Amrine and seconded by Director Berzinas to increase the credit card spending limit as follows: District Manager - $5,000 single purchase and monthly maximum; Levee and Drainage Superintendent - $5,000 single purchase and monthly maximum; Levee and Drainage Foreman - $2,500 single purchase and monthly maximum; and District Clerk - $2,500 single purchase and monthly maximum.  The Resolution will be brought back at the May Regular Meeting Consent Calendar.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.
APPROVAL OF FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2018 DISTRICT AUDIT BY MAZE AND ASSOCIATES

District Manager Espinoza presented the FY June 30, 2018 District Audit.

The Directors all thanked staff and consultant Julie Hugel on a job well done for the audit and other financial assistance.
A motion was made by Director Amrine and seconded by Director Berzinas to approve the Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2018 District Audit by Maze and Associates.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.
CONSENT ITEMS – STAFF REPORTS
Reports were available to the public.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to receive and file the Staff Reports.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.
TREASURER’S REPORT
Balances as of 3/31/19:
Checking Account: $208,978.77
Money Market Account (unrestricted funds): $2,723.92
Park Account: $2,972.68
House Number Account: $336.02
Delta Coves First Deposit: $53,621.97
Delta Coves Contingency Funds:  $1,002,890.68
Delta Coves O & M Funds:  $990,626.41
LFCF Repairs and Improvements: $7,103.85
LFCF Maintenance: $7,799.69
Advance Funding from DWR
Special Project #3 Money Market is $15,545.85


(HSB Project)
Money Market is $649,349.68




(NWS Project)

March 2019 Accounts Payable after 3/31/19:

$140,875.42
General Account
A motion was made by Director Lucas and seconded by Director Amrine to pay the bills.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.
BETHEL ISLAND PARK COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Director Amrine stated at the BIMAC meeting Mr. Mark Whitlock stated he was going to contact District Manager Espinoza to set up a Park Committee meeting.
DELTA INTERGOVERNMENTAL WATCHDOG COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Director Amrine stated he has been attending the meetings in Sacramento in which they handed out a little pocket informational on nutria.
WEBSITE
Nothing to report.
BIMAC

Director Amrine commented on the last BIMAC meeting.
President Smith requested the District Manager put together a meeting with the Fire Department and a separate meeting with PG&E so that we can have a clear understanding of their standard operating procedures for when they get to a site and what is their communication process and different responsibilities.
Director Amrine reported that the Fire Department has stated the dry hydrants have not been service for over 3 years because of the cutbacks.

President Smith asked for the dry hydrant discussion to be put on the next regular meeting agenda.

District Manager Espinoza stated she has spoken to the Fire Chief and hopefully will receive information that staff can relate to the public.

BETHEL ISLAND FIRE STATION UPDATE

Nothing to report.
SUGGESTION FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
Discussion of the Island Dry Hydrants and the responsibility of maintenance.
CORRESPONDENCE

Nothing was discussed.
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to adjourn the meeting to Closed Session.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Kirk was absent).  Motion carried.
The regular meeting adjourned to closed session at 7:40pm.
REPORT OUT OF CLOSED SESSION

TITLE:  DISTRICT MANAGER EVALUATION OF PERFORMANCE

Director was given to staff.

The Closed session adjourned at 8:40pm.
Submitted by Denece Bixby, District Clerk

Board approved 5/9/19
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